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Upcoming 

Events 

 
 

September 7-14, 2014 

USPS Governing 

Board 

Arlington, VA 

 

 

 

 

October 17 - 19, 2014 

D27 Fall Council/

Conference 

Mooresville 

 

 

 

 

January 10, 2015 

D27 Training 

NC State University 

Club, Raleigh 

 

 

 

 

March 20-22, 2015 

District 27 Spring 

Council/Conference 

Raleigh  

D/C Message   

Burt Pearson, SN-ACN 

S ummer is back!  Some of you are asking “did it ever go away?”  For the members of the 

Durham and Raleigh Sail and Power Squadrons, it seemed that summer went away, at 

least for a day or two.  For their combined Squadrons meeting on 

Jordan Lake, almost everyone was wearing a jacket.  A few, standing 

in the rain cooking, wore jackets for protection from the rain. For most 

of the rest of the group, the jackets were worn to try to stay warm.  A 

few blankets were also in use.  The members that braved the cool 

weather were treated to hamburgers and hotdogs cooked by Durham 

Commander Frank Schubert and his assistants, plus a lot of side dishes 

and desserts.  Guests were members of Durham Fire Department Swift 

Water Rescue Teams and representatives of Blue Gas Marine with 

their natural gas powered boat. 

During the time since the Change of Watch, I have had the pleasure to 

visit with Fayetteville Sail and Power Squadron where I had the privilege to present P/C 

Henry Player SN his Life Membership Plaque.  Margaret and I met with New River Sail and 

Power Squadron for their Annual Pig Pickin’ and meeting.  I also visited with Durham Sail 

and Power Squadron for a monthly meeting.  Margaret and I visited Cape Fear Sail and 

Power Squadron for their Past Commanders Shrimparoo, which was an enjoyable event 

(especially the desserts) despite a brief shower.  Everyone has been very welcoming and 

hospitable.  Thank you. 

 

D27 RENDEZVOUS 2014 

The D27 Rendezvous was held June 20-22.  The event was co-hosted by Rocky Mount 

Power Squadron and Cape Lookout Sail and Power Squadron.  The attendance was not as 

large as had been expected, both people and boats.  But everyone in attendance was able to 

enjoy a lot of fellowship, a wine tour, a museum visit, plenty of food, some games, raffle 

prizes (some handmade by Cdr. Chris Payne AP), and some rain.  On Saturday morning, we 

had a Flag Raising ceremony.  It was especially meaningful to have three (3) Past Chief 

Commanders as the Officers of the Day.  Why is this especially meaningful?  All 3 are from 

D27, the only District in USPS to have 4 Past Chief Commanders.  I thank P/C/C LM 

Barnes, Ernest Marshburn, and John Alter, for participating.  I again thank Rocky Mount 

and Cape Lookout for their work to make this event a pleasure to attend. 

Continued on Page 2 
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GOVERNING BOARD 

The next event coming up is the USPS Governing Board 

Meeting in Arlington, VA.  The committee meetings start 

on Monday, September 8.  On Thursday, September 11, 

DXO Dave Parson JN and I will be attending an all-day 

session for District Commanders and Executive Officers.  

There are Department Meetings that are open to all 

members.  These are interesting sessions going on where 

some of the topics discussed may come up some time in 

the future that result in changes in USPS.  These sessions 

are very educational.  On Saturday, the Governing Board 

meeting takes place.  There are a lot of introductions, 

some speeches, some elections, and some award 

presentations.  Since this meeting site is fairly close in 

driving distance, it is a good opportunity to see how 

USPS works. 

 

 D27 2014 FALL COUNCIL AND CONFERENCE 

On Friday, October 17, the D27 Fall Council and 

Conference kicks off.  The meeting will be held at The 

Hilton Garden Hotel in Mooresville.  The Hilton Garden 

Hotel is currently completely booked.  There are two 

hotels very close by that may have some rooms: 

Springhill Suites by Marriott, 121 Gateway Blvd, 704 

658 0053; and Towneplace Suites by Marriott, 139 

Gateway Blvd, 704 659 8600. 

 

The registration form and agenda are in this issue of the 

BITTS, as well as on the D27 Website Calendar page, 

http://www.uspsd27.org/calendar.htm.  If you have not 

made your reservation, please go ahead and do it now. 

 

It will be to your advantage to use the registration form 

from the D27 website as it will be a fillable form using 

Word.  When you fill in the form, you can go to the 

bottom of the page and click on the PayPal box which 

will take you to PayPal so that you go ahead and pay for 

your registration.  After completing the PayPal process, 

return to the form and follow the instruction to email it to 

Lt/C Heather Washik S, at hwashik@att.net.   Just think, 

no check, and no stamp. We are coming close to catching 

up with the 21st Century.  

 

There are some opportunities to have an adventure as part 

of the meeting, by taking a tour of Lake Norman on an 

electric boat or visit a wooden boat restoration facility on 

Friday.  There is an article, The Social Side of the D27 

Fall Conference,  with additional details in this issue of 

the BITTS, which also outlines activities for the Spouses 

on Saturday.  

 

 

 
On Friday afternoon, there will be a D27 Bridge meeting, 

which is open to all members, but space is limited.  

Something new for this meeting will be a Meeting for 

Squadron Commanders only.  This is a closed meeting, 

and only Squadron Commanders will be allowed.  This 

time will allow the Commanders to get to know each 

other better and discuss topics that are important to the 

Squadrons and/or D27.  At my request, Charlotte 

Commander Pat Hakanson SN, will serve as the opening 

Moderator to get the meeting started.  The Chief’s 

Representative, R/C David Allen SN, will be invited to 

this meeting. 

 

There will be a reception for all members from 1800-

1900.  Everyone is requested to register their planned 

attendance on the Registration Form as tickets will be 

required for admission.  Dinner Friday night will be on 

your own.  There are quite a few restaurants fairly close 

by.  Information about them will be available at the 

Registration desk.  
 

On Saturday morning, things will be different.  The 

meeting rooms will be partially set up for lunch.  

Therefore, we will be sitting around tables instead of 

chairs set in rows.  The meeting will start at 0830 with 3 

breakout sessions: Squadron Educational Officers; 

Squadron Treasurers; and Squadron Commanders and 

Executive Officers.  These breakout sessions are set up to 

discuss topics with specific interest to those listed, but 

everyone is welcome to attend any of these sessions to 

find out what is going on in USPS, D27 and the 

Squadrons.  At 0930, there will be 3 more Breakout 

sessions: Squadron Secretaries; Cooperative Charting; 

and Squadron Administrative Officers with an emphasis 

for Membership Committee Chairs.  Again, everyone is 

encouraged to attend one of these breakout sessions.  At 

1030, there will be a general session for everyone, 

basically entitled “Why, How, When of Operations 

Training.”  This session will not qualify for  credit 

towards Ops Training, but with only 4 Squadrons on 

average reporting Ops Training sessions, this should be 

informative and helpful to everyone to help you to decide 

to get involved in Ops Training, maybe for the first time, 

maybe for the 10th time. 

 
We will have a 30 minute break to allow the hotel to 

rearrange the room and set up for lunch, which will be a 

soup, salad, and potato bar buffet.  After lunch, there will 

be some awards given, and this year every Squadron will 

be receiving at least one as every Squadron was on the 

Coop Charting Honor Roll.  Congratulations and thank 

you. 

 

COMMANDER From Page 1 

http://www.uspsd27.org/calendar.htm
mailto:hwashik@att.net
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District Executive Officer—D/Lt/C David E. Parsons, JN 

 

The D27 Council will convene at 1345.  The Council will 

recess and the D27 Conference will open before the 

Chief’s Representative, R/C David Allen SN, Chair of the 

USPS National Law Committee, makes his presentation 

and holds a “Town Hall” meeting.  After the Town Hall 

meeting, the Conference will continue.  After all the 

business of the Conference is completed, the Conference 

will be adjourned.  After any Council business is 

completed, the Council will be adjourned.  A meeting of 

the N Club will follow. 

At 1730, there will be a General Reception with a Cash 

Bar, followed by a banquet at 1800.  The dress code of 

the Banquet will be Blazer with open collar shirt for men  

 

and similar attire for ladies.  There will a few awards and 

a few short speeches before the winners of the raffles and 

silent auctions are announced. 

 

The D27 Bridge hopes that you will come and get 

involved with all the activities, and that you will learn 

something useful to take back to your Squadron.  

Remember, “Come for the Boating Education…Stay for 

the Friends.” 

See you soon! 

 

Continued on Page 4 

S ummer is coming to an end faster than it arrived 

and I hope that everyone has had a great time on the 

water and is now working toward activities to be held 

during the upcoming non-boating season. I am looking 

forward to our Fall Conference and 

the new activity that our 

Commander is putting in place for 

Squadron Commanders. The meeting 

on Friday is to give candid feedback 

to the District Bridge (sans any 

Bridge members attending). We 

appreciate the great leadership of 

Cdr. Pat Hakanson, SN, Charlotte 

Squadron, in taking on the 

moderator of this meeting. The 

District Bridge is here to serve each squadron and we 

need your input to make us stronger and more 

supportive of your needs. 

 

CO-OP CHARTING 

 

Bo Ibach, Chair of the District Co-Op program, tells me 

that things have been rather slow on the Co-Op charting 

front. As of this writing 11 squadrons of the 15 needed 

for the District to once again achieve Honor Roll status 

have reported or have scheduled their Co-op charting 

activity. Let’s not stop there. As you know, we had 

100% on the Honor Roll last year (the only District with 

100%). I know we can reach that milestone again this 

year, so let’s get those reports in. This is our biggest 

chance to support NOAA and they rely heavily on our 

reports. Bo provided information to the squadrons 

concerning the survey of the ICW Magenta Line. This is 

well overdue for an update on NOAA charts and we 

need to do our part in assisting the efforts that the line, 

as it presently is showing on charts, is navigational. 

Contact Bo if you need any assistance. He is ready and 

willing to help you.  

 

LIAISON  
 

Ken Link, D27 Liaison Officer, reports that things have 

been rather quiet on the Auxiliary front. Currently two 

items are in the works. The Coast Guard and the Power 

Squadrons having been working on the roaming small 

boat simulator. The Auxiliary has asked for permission 

to be involved with the simulator since it was funded by 

the Coast Guard. The National Commodore has detailed 

a group to review all the MOA's between our 

organizations and to make suggestions that might put 

more action in to the agreements. This should help to 

advance a better working relationship between our 

organizations. The Basic Seamanship and Safety course 

offered by the Auxiliary is no longer available. This 

means that the only courses available are the ABC and 

the CGAUX courses, buckling to the public desire to 

have shorter courses, one- or two-day classroom courses 

or online courses. More information should be 

forthcoming from the National Conference (NACON) 

held in August. Ken will be attending and will keep us 

informed. 

 

PUBLIC RELATIONS   
 

Have you noticed our new National tag line: “Come for 

the Boating Education...Stay for the Friends.” Your 
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squadron newsletters should be incorporating this new 

tagline. Squadron rejuvenation is being brought to the 

forefront under the leadership of C/C Robert Baldridge. 

A day-long seminar was held at the National meeting in 

Arlington and I will be sharing more about this in future 

BITTS. Our DPRO, Greg Shay, will also be attending 

this seminar in Arlington and I know he will be putting 

information together for the squadron PRO's to use. Our 

Chief has put out a challenge to all DXO, DPRO, 

Squadron XO and PRO's. Conduct a boating safety 

demo to recruit ABC students; teach ABC to include on-

the-water components; develop a relationship with a 

local Brunswick dealer; publicize ABC at community 

events; create campaigns such as “Pets Wear Life 

Jackets” photo contest to attract attention to boating 

safety; use your social media to promote ABC; publicize 

ABC in the community calendar, chamber of commerce, 

Craigslist, etc.; visit marine police, dock masters, and 

launch operators and introduce them to ABC; wear your 

USPS apparel, hand out your business cards, fly your 

ensign; teach ABC at your high schools or community 

colleges. Let’s get on board and support this endeavor.  

 

VESSEL SAFETY   
 

Have you had your boat inspected and are you 

displaying the 2014 inspection sticker? D27 has 121 

Vessel Inspectors ready to come and inspect your boat. 

As of 8/14/14, our inspectors have inspected 1440 boats 

and have passed 1257. That compared to last year with 

139 inspectors, 1579 inspections and passing 1408, 

shows that we have a ways to go to meet last years 

totals and hopefully s ss  this year. I know there are 

more out there that we can inspect. Probably your next 

door neighbors’ boat needs to be inspected, so get them 

in touch with your local squadron VSE chair. Of the 

Districts across the Nation, D27 is currently ranked 3rd  

in total inspections conducted and boats passed. D22 

and D5 are the only other Districts to report more 

inspections and passes. There is still plenty of boating to 

be done this year and I believe that the efforts that all 

USPS inspectors have put forth has made a difference in 

reducing accidents on the water. 

 

See you in Mooresville!  

EXECUTIVE From Page 3 

The Social Side of the D27 Fall Conference, Mooresville 

The Lake Norman Sail and Power Squadron invites 

you to attend the Fall Conference here in Mooresville.  

 

The conference is being held at the Hilton Garden Inn 

which is located off I-77 just east of Exit 33.  

 

Arrive early on Friday October 17th and take a tour of 

Lake Norman on one of three Duffy Electric Boats we 

have reserved.  Register early. We can only accept 30 

passengers. Bring your own drinks or purchase wine at 

the specialty store next to the dock. Snacks will be 

provided on each boat for the 2 hour tour. The boats have 

heaters and isinglass curtains in the event of poor 

weather. Boarding starts at 1330, cruising from 1400-

1600. The boats are located about 4 miles from the hotel. 

 

A short distance from the hotel is Crusse’n Classics.  This 

is an antique and classic wooden boat restoration facility. 

Pat Crusse will be available to answer questions and 

show how his crew completely, down to the keel, restores 

to the original design! NO CHARGE but sign up when 

you register for the Conference. Travel on your own 

about 7 miles from the hotel. This open house is on 

Friday from 1400 to 1700 hours. Go to 

www.CrussenClassics.com for a preview.  

Spouses wishing to do some area sightseeing or shopping 

in Mooresville will have information available in the 

conference registration area. Mooresville is home to 

NASCAR with many shops within minutes of the hotel. 

The North Carolina Auto Racing Hall of Fame, Memory 

Lane Motorsports Museum and Penske Racing just to 

mention a few to see.  Stores in Mooresville feature 

antiques, consignment shops and many specialty stores.  

Mooresville Ice Cream, home of Deluxe, is a must if you 

have a sweet tooth. Landmark Gallery features original 

art and photography by Cotton Ketchie.  Marinos Home 

Furnishings is located south of downtown in an old 

denim factory. Bring your walkin’ shoes!!  

 

The spouses Luncheon on Saturday will be at Eddies 

Seafood and Raw Bar. The restaurant is located on Lake 

Norman about 2 miles from the hotel with a nice lake 

view. Eddies offers outside dining or inside if the weather 

is not in our favor. The menu includes soups, salads, 

burgers, and Italian specialties. Plan on arriving at 1230 

and enjoy conversation with friends and the view.  Order 

from their menu (Dutch treat). But don’t forget to register 

so we know your coming. NO CHARGE for signing up 

when you register for the conference. 

 

http://www.CrussenClassics.com


  

5 

 

District Educational Officer—D/Lt/C Clay Helm, JN-CN 

EDUCATIONAL OFFICER TRAVELS 

W ilma and I attended the District Rendezvous in 

Oriental.  We both had a very good time.  Our 

thanks to the sponsoring squadrons 

for good food and a nice place to 

meet. 

I was part of the BOC-CN training 

session at the Rendezvous and even 

with the wild weather, we completed 

most of the training. 

In May we attended Albemarle Sail 

and Power Squadron’s Memorial 

Day picnic the weekend after 

Memorial Day.  This was well attended by the squadron 

and we had great food and good fellowship. 

 

CHAPMAN AWARD 

The District has two nominations for the Chapman 

Award.  Come to the District Council/Conference in 

October to hear who is nominated.  The winner will be 

announced at the Spring COW. 

 

COURSES AND SEMINARS  

I see that most of the squadrons have been active this year 

in planning and conducting classes.  As of the last report, 

18 of the 20 squadrons 

offered the ABC3 class.  

Each squadron is 

required by their 

bylaws to conduct a 

minimum of one Public 

Boating class each 

educational year.  The 

Educational year runs 

from July 1st to June 

30th.  The SEO’s need 

to verify the records are 

correct on the Boating Course home page.  Be sure to set-

up and close-out all classes in HQ-800.  Keep up the 

good work. 

 

 

 

 

INSTRUCTOR 

CERTIFICATION/RECERTIFICATION 

Instructor Development (ID) is required for all ABC3 

instructors.  It is also required for all BOC 

certifiers.  ID is free course that is one of 

the USPS “life skill” courses.  This is an 

intensive presentation training course that 

is applicable to all walks for life.  In 

industry, a course like this would cost 

hundreds of dollars.  This is one of the 

great values from your membership.  

Don’t pass this course by because you don’t intend to 

teach the public boating course.  This is useful in work, 

church, other civic organizations, and just in life to be 

able to effectively communicate with others. 

 

The initial certification expires after a few years.  If you 

are a certified instructor, be sure to renew your 

certification by taking the recertification class. 

 

DISTRICT COUNCIL/CONFERENCE 

The District Educational Department will be having a 

breakout session during the conference in October.   

Please make every effort to attend. 

 

See you there! 
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District Administrative Officer—D/Lt/C Gene R. Alligood, AP 

BOATING ACTIVITIES   

W e are getting deep into Summer; but there is still 

plenty of boating time left for this season.  

Pamlico Sail & Power Squadron has 

joined Raleigh Sail & Power 

Squadron for a cruise to Dowry 

Creek Marina (Belhaven) August 15-

17 featuring a “Lowlands Seafood 

Boil” and a “Steak Fry” with 10 

boats participating and several other 

folks attending by car.  The D/27 

Rendezvous was held at Pecan 

Grove Marina (Oriental) June 20-22.  

Attendance was a little disappointing 

(7 boats & 77 members) but it was very hot and very 

rainy. Still, a good time was had by all! 

 

BOARMAN YOUTH POSTER CONTEST 

We have been very busy with the “W’s of Wear It” poster 

contest:  Who, When, Where, or Why?  The entry artists 

address one of the “W’s of Wear It”.    

Who wears it? 

When do you wear  it? 

Where do you wear  it? 

Why do you wear  it? 

Donna Dunlap reports that Pamlico, Tar River, Rocky 

Mount, Catawba, Charlotte, and Cape Fear Squadrons 

have had good participation in all category age groups.  

Posters will be displayed at the upcoming Fall 

Conference in Mooresville October 17-19 where they 

will be judged.  The D/27 first-place winners in each 

category will be submitted for the National competition at 

the USPS Annual Meeting in Jacksonville, Florida in 

January 2015.  There is still time to get entries into this 

contest.  Contact your local schools and “Boys & Girls 

Clubs” to secure interest in participation.  Schools will be 

back in session soon; so we should be able to attract some 

new kids with neat posters before October.  If you need 

additional assistance, contact Donna Dunlap, Chairman, 

or me.  

 

 

DOING IT RIGHT 

Several D/27 Squadrons have been “Doing It Right” for 

years.  This program is being re-modeled and will be 

presented at the 2014 USPS Governing 

Board to provide district and squadron 

leadership with navigational tools to 

determine the right course with 

Waypoints that are producing successful 

results.  Some of these Waypoints are 

being taken from our successful 

squadrons.  The goals are to simplify the 

course and provide recognition to those 

squadrons that are on the right course.  I 

hope each D/27 Squadron will have someone in charge of 

“Doing It Right”.  More after the Governing Board. 

 

EACH ONE, REACH ONE   

Mary Paige Abbot, National Membership Committee 

Chairman, has introduced an in-house 100 Day 

Membership Drive to increase squadron memberships.  

Essentially, each squadron member makes a contact with 

prospective members in the boating community and 

invites them to attend a meeting (especially ABC 

enrollees).  As of August 1st, only one district has 

increased its numbers since June 1st – all others are down 

in membership.  We plan to address Each One, Reach 

One ideals in the Administration “Breakout” session 

at the D/27 Fall Conference.  I would welcome any 

ideas/suggestions from you regarding our membership 

retention program. 

 

See you in Mooresville in October! 
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District Secretary—D/Lt/C John E. Bagby, JN 

REPORTS 

S quadron Commanders please submit names of D/27 

Nominating Committee primary and alternate 

members from your squadron.  These 

are due to the Secretary by 

September15, 2014. 

Squadron Commanders Reports are 

due to the Secretary by September15, 

2014.  The Squadron Commanders 

Report has caused much wailing, 

weeping, and gnashing of teeth 

surrounding the report submitted in 

March.  Questions were, “Where do I 

get it? Is it mailed? Is this the OD-2? Etc.”  At the District 

Website www.uspsd27.org under the Forms tab on the 

top bar, open the form and “Save As” SCR (Squadron 

NAME) October 2014 in a directory on your computer, 

e.g., “SCR RALEIGH October 2014.”  Save as file type 

“Word” document, not “PDF”.  The Squadron Delegate 

Allocation is filled in for you from the National 

Treasurer’s database of paid members as of September 1, 

2014.  This number divided by 25 plus one for any 

remainder is your allocation in addition to the Squadron 

Commander. 

 

The form is a Word document in which you can type and 

fill in the information we need.  Once you give it a name 

and save it on your computer, you can work on it and 

save it multiple times.  Review your Spring 

Council/Conference Squadron Commander’s Report, add 

information not recorded then, and project activities 

between now and the spring of 2015. 

 

On or before September17th, the Notice to Members of 

the Council and Conference will be sent out announcing 

the D/27 Fall Council/Conference as required by section 

5.6 of the Bylaws of District 27.  

 

SQUADRON SECRETARY TRAINING 

At the D/27 Fall Council/Conference, the Hilton Garden 

Inn, Mooresville, NC on October 17-19, there will be a 

Squadron Secretary break-out session Saturday, October 

18 at 0930.  Anyone may attend.  The purpose of this is to 

review the training presentation made in the spring to 

ensure we covered all topics clearly, and take your 

suggestions for any improvements.  Webmasters and 

newsletter editors need to hear the second half of this 

session.  The following additional topics will be covered: 

Newsletters and Websites 

Our newsletters and websites may require changes or 

additions proposed by the USPS Marketing and Public 

Relations Committees, approved by the Governing Board 

and sent to newsletter readers and website advisers by the 

Communications Committee.  One approved addition is 

to display the phrase “Come for the Boating 

Education...Stay for the FriendsSM” To be 100% 

compliant, the specified font Calibri, italics, and the 

Service Mark must be used.  This and other changes will 

be discussed during squadron secretary training along 

with tricks of the trade such as how to add the Service 

Mark (SM) to the end of that phrase as a superscript 

character.  Failure to implement these changes and 

additions may affect whether your newsletter or website 

will be recommended for the Distinctive Communicator 

Award (DCA).  Squadron secretaries oversee these two 

activities, and should be familiar with how to be eligible 

for this annual award. Editors and webmasters should 

know their assigned Adviser and be familiar with 

evaluation criteria at: http://www.usps.org/national/ 

commcom/.  The DCA evaluation year is 1 January to 31 

December for publications and 1 January to 30 November 

for websites. 

Letterhead Stationary, Envelopes, Business Cards 

Did you know that templates for approved business 

letterhead stationery, envelopes, and business cards for 

your squadron are available for use by bridge officers?  

There are some home grown versions in use today that 

are artistically done, but we must project a consistent 

image to the public by using the same stationery.  The 

squadron secretary training will cover where the 

templates are and how to do this.  For example: 

Continued on Page 9 

 
               UNITED STATES POWER SQUADRONS®  

               SAIL AND POWER BOATING 
 
 

 

             District 27 

              District Commander Burt H Pearson, III SN  

              241 Camping Creek Rd                            Franklinton, NC  27525-7265 

            Phone Number 919-496-2865                    Cell Number  919-495-2858 

            Commander@uspsd27.org 

http://www.uspsd27.org/
http://www.usps.org/national/commcom/
http://www.usps.org/national/commcom/
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District Treasurer—D/Lt/C Paula F. Stewart, AP 

A s I write this article, it is hard to believe that it is 

already the end of August! I am happy to report that 

District 27 has remained in good 

shape financially and I do not 

foresee any problems for the 

remainder of this year. 

 

 

NEW MEMBERS 

For the first two quarters of 2014, 

our district has welcomed in 50 new 

members. The breakdown is as follows: 

 

Pamlico—8; Shallotte River—7; Greensboro—6; 

Charlotte—5; Southport—4; Cape Fear—3; Durham—3; 

Fayetteville—3; Lake Norman—3; Cape Lookout—2; 

Catawba—2; Raleigh—2; Albemarle—1; Tar River—1. 

 

Hopefully, the other six squadrons not listed here will be 

able to grow this year, too. As I have said before, one way 

is to step up our efforts in the Trial Membership and 

Cyber Squadron Programs. By not utilizing these 

programs, we are missing out on future squadron leaders 

and revenue. I would also encourage all squadrons to get 

these new members involved. Find out what interests 

them, and put them to work!! 

 

 

IRS 990 FORM/TR-1 FORM 

A while back, I sent an email to all Squadron Treasurers 

asking for notification that your Form 990 had been filed 

with the IRS. I heard back from all except two squadrons. 

PLEASE, if you have not filed yet, do it today!! Feel free 

to contact me if you need help or have any questions. 

Also, all squadrons except one have submitted their TR-1 

forms to National Headquarters.  Thank you, squadron 

treasurers, for taking care of these two very important 

forms. 

 

 

SALES TAX REPORT 
 
Deadline for submitting sales tax reports for January-June 

of 2014 to be filed with the District is September 10. 

Squadron Treasurers, please let me know if you are 

interested and I will send you all of the details. 

 

WINTER TRAINING SESSION 

Please mark your calendars now for January 10, 2015. 

District 27 will be holding our annual Winter Training 

Session in Raleigh. All squadron officers, especially new 

officers, are encouraged to attend.  More details regarding 

this event will be forthcoming. 

 

In closing, I would like to say that David and I had the 

opportunity to visit with two other squadrons this 

summer.  In July, we were with Fort Macon Sail and 

Power Squadron in Morehead City at the Charlotte Power 

Squadron’s Co-Op Charting and Coastal Rendezvous. I 

think Fort Macon had as many members at our event as 

Charlotte did!  We had a great time fellowshipping with 

them!! Also, on August 16, we had the pleasure of being 

included at Cape Fear Sail and Power Squadron’s Annual 

Past Commander’s Shrimparoo. We enjoyed some 

wonderful food and were honored to be judges for their 

Dessert Contest! 

 

Thank you, once again, for giving me the opportunity to 

serve as your District Treasurer. I look forward to seeing 

you at the Fall Council/Conference on October 17 in 

Mooresville, NC. 
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TODAY IS HISTORY 

In most of our organizations, the Historian may be 

included in the secretary’s department.  Since this is an 

appointed office, how do you learn what is significant and 

valuable to the future?  Remember, we make history 

every day. If you are handed boxes of old records full of 

treasures, pictures, certificates, newsletters, 

correspondence, etc., think twice before throwing items 

away. After all, who would have thought twenty years 

ago when they cleaned their basement and threw away 

old comic books and baseball cards that they’d be 

valuable today? Be selective, and look to the future!  

Each squadron should file a completed Form H-701 at 

USPS Headquarters each year.  

 

OUT AND ABOUT 

Cdr Pat Hakanson invited members of Fort Macon to join    

the   Charlotte   Power   Squadron   for    their        coastal  

 

 

rendezvous in Morehead City in July for a Shrimp Boil. 

Was that fun!  Barbara and I traveled to Wilmington and 

joined a Past Commanders’ Shrimparoo celebration 

hosted by Cdr Ben Van Etten and his Cape Fear Sail and 

Power Squadron in August.  We had another great time 

that included judging a dessert contest. Oh my! On 18 

August we enjoyed a joint beach party and picnic with 

Cdr Wayne Fretwell’s Cape Lookout squadron at the Fort 

Macon State Park beach pavilion on Bogue Banks. Cdr 

Eddie Shinlever and P/C Don Breault of the Winston-

Salem Sail and Power Squadron conducted an ABC class 

at the Nautical Club, Indian Beach, NC for a dozen club 

residents.  I spoke about the local area, my squadron, 

graded papers, and joined the graduation ceremony. 

 

 

SECRETARY from Page 7 

 

Lake Norman, created between 1959 and 1964 as par t 

of the construction of the Cowans Ford Dam by Duke 

Energy, is the largest manmade body of fresh water 

located in North Carolina.   

Lake Norman is fed by the Catawba River, and drains 

into Mountain Island Lake to the south. It was named 

after former Duke Power president Norman Atwater 

Cocke. Lake Norman is sometimes referred to as the 

"inland sea" of North Carolina; it offers 520 miles 

(840 km) of shoreline and a surface area of more than 50 

square miles (130 km). Full pond at Lake Norman is 760 

feet (230 m) above mean sea level. Interstate 77 and 

North Carolina Highway 150 cross Lake Norman at 

different points. 

Lake Norman provides electricity to the Piedmont region 

of the Carolinas. It powers the generators at the 

hydroelectric station at Cowans Ford Dam, and is used by 

Marshall Steam Station and McGuire Nuclear Station to 

cool the steam that drives their turbines. The lake 

supplies   water   to   Lincoln   County,   Iredell   County,  

 

Mooresville, Charlotte, and other towns in Mecklenburg 

County, particularly Davidson and Huntersville. 

Duke Power partnered with the state of North Carolina to 

establish Lake Norman State Park. It has also built two 

bank fishing areas and eight public boating access areas 

along the shoreline. One site is leased to Mecklenburg 

County and one to Iredell County. Popular game fish in 

Lake Norman include catfish, crappie, bluegill and 

yellow perch, as well as striped, largemouth, white bass 

along with multiple types of turtles. 

Lake Norman is also the location for one of the 

International Jet Sport Boats Association (IJSBA) tour 

stops. Team Tweek, a race team headquartered in 

Mooresville, helps promote and coordinate the annual 

event. Lake Norman is also the location of Lake Norman 

Yacht Club which is the host of many South Atlantic 

Yacht Racing Association (SAYRA) sailboat races 

throughout the year. Davidson College also owns and 

operates a "Lake Campus" for students on Lake Norman. 

 

Visit Lake Norman in October 
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Activities Around the District 

Education Friendship 

Civic Service 

Milestones 



  

11 

 

National Law Officer David Allen and his wife Debra live in Columbia, South Carolina, and members of the 

Lake Murray Power Squadron in District 26. He joined the Congaree Pow r Squadron  (D/26)  in  1985  and  has  

served  in  virtually  every  leadership  position,  ng bartender. As Commander in 1994, he led the move to 

change the squadron name to Murray. He has taught Public Boating, 

Seamanship, Operations Training and is a Vessel Examiner. His District 

service includes serving as District 26 Law Officer since his on from 

law school in 1993 and various District committees including chairing the 

District s Committee. He has served on the National Law Committee 

s  2000 and served concurrently on the National Rules Committee where he 

drafted the current Model District Bylaws. He is a Life Member with 26 Merit 

Marks and continues to make time to teach America’s Boating Course with 

Debra each spring and fall. 

 

A graduate of the University of South Carolina with or’s Degree, cum 

laude, in Journalism and Master’s Degree in M ss Communications,  David  

spent  over  15  years  managing  relations  programs  for  statewide  

non-profit  groups  and  s agencies.  In  1990  he  switched  careers  and  

enrolled  at  University of  South Carolina School of  Law. During his  career,  he  has  served  as  staff  

counsel  to  the  South  Consumer Advocate and, as a private practice attorney, has n involved in multi-

million dollar consumer class action litigation and filed cases argued before the United States Supreme Court. Currently 

he is a business lawyer in private practice and general counsel to a local manufacturing company. A licensed private 

pilot, he also holds a USCG 50 Ton Master’s License. A Carolina graduate as well, Debra has served as 

spokesperson for the University of South Carolina and is currently administrative manager of the University’s Office 

of the Board of Trustees. A Past Commander with 22 Merit Marks, she also holds a USCG 50 Ton Master’s License 

and currently serves as squadron webmaster. 

 

David has been boating as long as he can remember, beginning on the black water lakes and rivers of South 

Carolina. As he got more adventurous, the Intracoastal Waterway and near shore waters of South Carolina presented 

new challenges – currents, tides and an ever-shifting bottom. A strong advocate of using USPS education to have fun, 

he has cruised the East Coast from New York City to Key West, often leading his squadron. In lieu of children, David 

and Debra have had a fleet of powerboats over the years, from his first Checkmate speedboat, to a catamaran 

sailboat to cruisers. They currently have a 27’ Wellcraft express cruiser, Wild Meridian, which they trailer with 

impunity throughout the Southeast when not on their home waters of Lake Murray. They also enjoy their 16’ Sugar 

Sand jet boat, Meridian Flyer, which is the perfect boat for river running and exploring coastal marshes. 

R/C David Allen,  
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D27 FALL COUNCIL/CONFERENCE AGENDA DRAFT 

MOORESVILLE, NC  

October 17-19, 2014 

Friday, 17 October—Uniform Casual—USPS/District/Squadron shirt 

1300-1800 Member Registration  Front Lobby    Lake Norman SPS 

  Voter Registration  Front Lobby    D/1Lt Dawn Gaskill AP 

1300-1800 Raffle/Silent Auction  Front Lobby    Lake Norman SPS 

1330-1600 Duffy Boat Cruises  Lake Norman    Lake Norman SPS 

1400-1700 Crusse’n Classics Restoration Mooresville    Lake Norman SPS 

1400-1500 D27 Bridge Meeting  Hospitality Room    D/C Burt Pearson SN 

1500-1530 D27 Bridge & Aides Meeting Hospitality Room    D/C Burt Pearson SN 

1600-1645 Sqd. Commanders Meeting Port City C    Closed Meeting 

1600-1630 New Members, 1st timers & Port City A    D/C Burt Pearson SN 

  PDC & Host squadron reception  

1630-1700 Squadron Commanders Reception Port City A    D/C Burt Pearson, SN 

1715-1815 Reception for all attendees  Port City A    D/C Burt Pearson SN 

1815  DINNER ON YOUR OWN 

Saturday, 18 October—Uniform Casual—USPS/District/Squadron shirt 

0700-1030 Member Registration  Front Lobby    Lake Norman SPS 

  Voter Registration  Front Lobby    D/1Lt Dawn Gaskill AP 

  Raffle/Silent Auction  Front Lobby    Lake Norman SPS 

0730-1200 USPS Ship’s Store  Front Lobby    D/Lt Nita Neumeister AP 

0930-1030 Planning Committee (closed) Hospitality Room    P/D/C Ken Link SN 

1030-1200 Nominating Committee (closed) Hospitality Room    P/D/C Robert Howd JN 

0930-??? Spouses Activities       Lake Norman SPS 

0830-0920 Breakout Sessions 1 

Sqd. Education Officers  Port City C    D/Lt/C Clay Helm, SN 

Sqd. Treasurers   Port City B    D/Lt/C Paula Stewart AP 

Sqd. Cdr & XO   Port City A    D/C Burt Pearson SN 

         D/Lt/C Dave Parsons JN 
0930-1020 Breakout Sessions 2 

Coop Charting   Port City C    D/Lt Bo Ibach SN 

Sqd Secretaries   Port City B    D/Lt/C JB Bagby JN 

Sqd Admin/Membership  Port City A    D/Lt/C Gene Alligood AP 

1030-1130 Why, How, When Ops Training Port City ABC    D/C  Burt Pearson SN & others 

1200-1315 Members Awards Luncheon Port City ABC    D/C Burt Pearson SN 

1230  Social Luncheon    Eddies Seafood    Lake Norman SPS 

1345-1400 Fall Council /Conf Convenes Port City ABC    D/C Burt Pearson, SN 

1400-1500 Nat’l Rep. Town Hall Meeting      R/C David Allen SN 

1500-1630 Fall Council /Conference cont Port City ABC    D/C Burt Pearson, SN 

Meeting Adjourns 

1645-1715 N Club Meeting  Port City A    Tom Penders, SN 

1730  Members Reception (cash bar) Outside Port     City ABC 

1800  Dinner (blazer & open shirt) Port City ABC    P/C Sandra Howd AP 

  Announcements of Raffle and Silent Auction Winners   Lake Norman SPS 

Sunday 19 October 

0830-1000 Bridge planning meeting Hospitality Room   D/C Burt Pearson, SN 
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October 17-19, 2014  

D/27 Fall Council/Conference  

The Hilton Garden Inn 

159 Gateway Drive, Mooresville, NC  

Rooms at The Hilton Garden Inn are sold out as of 08/18/2014.  Alternate hotels are: Springhill Suites by Marriott, 

139 Gateway Blvd. (704-658-0053) Towneplace Suites by Marriott, 139 Gateway Blvd. (704-659-8600). 

 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ ________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________  

Rank      First      Last     Grade Cert. No. 

 
 
____________________________________________________________________________________ 

Rank      First       Last     Grade Cert. No. 

 
 
____________________________________________________________________________________________________  

Address     City      State Zip code 

 
 
____________________________________________________________________________________ 

Home Phone                                               Email                                                                       Squadron 

Facility Fee for each attendee                                              $5.00 x     #__________   =                    __  .00 

Friday 17 October:   

 Reception for all attendees –                                     No charge  #__________ attendees                        

  Must register and receive ticket for Reception 

 Duffy Boat cruise—1:30-4:00 pm   $20.00 x    #__________    =                        .00 

 Crusse’n Classics Restoration –2:00-5:00  No charge #__________  attendees    

Saturday 18 October:  

 Social Lunch on the water (order from menu)       #__________  attendees                               

 Member Lunch Buffet 

 Soup, salad, potato bar    $18.00 x    #___________       =                       .00 
 Banquet and cash bar 

  Buffett, Grilled London Broil with mushrooms, OR  

  Herbed Baked Chicken with  

   Peppers and Thyme    $34.00 x  #____________   =                       .00 

                   TOTAL                      .00 

                         New Member since January 2014  _______         1st time at District Meeting ________  

Make checks payable to: District 27 2014 Fall C/C Send form and checks by October 5, 2014 

 

Lt Heather Washik, S 

8220 Chandos Place 

Hunterville   NC  28078 

hwashik@att.net 

704-896-9483 

 

   Use PayPal :  For information on using PayPal, go to the on-line registration form located at:     

http://www.uspsd27.org/calendar.htm 

http://www.uspsd27.org/calendar.htm
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Editor: P/C Paula Schubert, AP 
3101 Doubleday Place 
Durham, NC  27705 

E-mail: editor@uspsd27.org 
Carolina BITTS is published four times a year by 
District 27, a unit of The United States Power 
Squadrons®. Articles in the BITTS reflect the 
opinion of the author. The USPS® and District 27 
are not responsible for editorial comment. 

October 17-19, 2014  

D/27 Fall Council/Conference, Mooresville, NC 

    Commander:  Burt Pearson, SN-ACN 

919-496-2865 

commander@uspsd27.org 

 

DEO: H. Clay Helm, JN 
 252-955-9905 

educationofficer@uspsd27.org 

 

Secretary: John E. Bagby, JN 

252-726-5335 

secretary@uspsd27.org 

 

Executive Officer: David E. Parsons, JN 

919-751-5553 

executiveofficer@uspsd27.org 

 

Administrative Officer: Gene R. Alligood, AP 
252-946-5720  

administrativeofficer@uspsd27.org 

 

Treasurer: Paula F. Stewart, AP  

704-865-3355 

treasurer@uspsd27.org 
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